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racy (in improved civic education
for every student).

These polarities in the proposed
standards no doubt reflect the mul-
tiple constituencies of American
education, and the consequent plu-
ralism and compromise of educa-
tional policy making. But because
they are also symbolic, national
standards and assessments in civics
will allow policymakers to sur-
mount pluralism, to reproduce
these polarities, and to join hands
in a ritualized dance of hegemonic
public policy. The performance
may satisfy policymakers that civ-
ics education will reduce contem-
porary strife, but I think what is
happening is happening mainly to
the performers themselves, not to
their putative student audience.
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Civics Is Not Enough: Teaching Barbarics in K-12*

John R. Hibbing and Elizabeth Theiss-Morse, University of Nebraska

Like most college-level teachers of
political science, we have been
known to complain about the
knowledge level of students who
enter our classrooms. These stu-
dents, who have already had at
least 12 years of schooling, some-
times lack the most rudimentary
background information. One of us
recently administered a beginning-
of-the-semester quiz in an Introduc-
tion to American Government class
to determine the students' pre-ex-
isting level of political information.
The results were dismal.

Only 5% of the class knew that
John Major was the Prime Minister
of Great Britain; just 5% knew that
William Rehnquist was Chief Jus-
tice of the United States Supreme
Court; 10% could correctly identify
the Speaker of the House of Repre-
sentatives; 10% knew the correct
length of a term for U.S. Senators
and for U.S. Representatives; 24%
knew there were nine justices on
the Supreme Court; and 13% of the
class did not know that Al Gore
was vice-president of the United

States. Skills in tracking down in-
formation, critical thinking, and
expression, alas, are typically not
much better than students' knowl-
edge base.

Although the above-mentioned
deficiencies are indeed serious, an-
other problem exists that we be-
lieve is more serious. Unlike
knowledge and skill failings, it has
not been accorded any attention
from educators. Fortunately, it is a
problem that can be addressed if
needed changes in the curriculum
and in teaching techniques in K-12
civics and government education
are adopted. We need to shift the
emphasis in teaching college-level
political science classes as well.

The Messiness of
Democratic Processes

K-12 civics education gives too
much attention to our government's
clean constitutional components
and arrangements and too little at-
tention to the natural give and take

(and sometimes rough and tumble)
that inevitably occurs when large
numbers of diverse people are al-
lowed and even encouraged to get
involved in government. If the pub-
lic is divided on the proper solu-
tions to society's problems (and the
American public is) and if democ-
racy involves working through
these differences in an open man-
ner (it does), the resultant process
can be nothing other than slow and
unruly and perforce will involve
debate and compromise. Yet, these
simple points have not been im-
pressed upon the psyches of most
residents of the United States.

Using intensive focus-group ses-
sions and a specially designed na-
tional survey of more than 1,400
individuals administered in 1992,
we recently completed a major
project on public attitudes toward
Congress and other elements of the
political system (Hibbing and
Theiss-Morse 1995). We were not
surprised to find a public upset by
specific events such as the congres-
sional pay raise, the check-kiting
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scandal, and the Thomas-Hill hear-
ings, and by Congress's perceived
failure to address key problems fac-
ing the country. But the striking
finding to us was that, even setting
aside these particular incidents and
situations, there was an undercur-
rent of intense disgust with intrinsic
elements of democratic govern-
ment, particularly democratic gov-
ernment in a technologically com-
plex society of 270 million people,
most of whom expect their govern-
ment to do many things.

Although people, at least as rep-
resented by the individuals partici-
pating in our survey and in our fo-
cus groups, are effusive in praise
for the concept of democracy as
well as for the basic constitutional
structure of United States govern-
ment, they recoil from what de-
mocracy looks like when seen in
action and sometimes in inaction.
People love the rules of the game
but they hate the game itself. Such
a hatred of democratic procedures
is obviously unhealthy and appar-
ently springs from a patently unre-
alistic set of assumptions about the
nature of democratic politics.

What is missing from the public
mood is any realization of the diffi-
culty inherent in moving from di-
vided public opinion on complex
issues to solutions that will work
and be agreeable to the population.
Because people do not take much
note of society's intense issue dif-
ferences, the conclusion at which
they frequently arrive is that it
must be the politicians who are
messing up. The country has prob-
lems that need to be solved and
the American people are ready for
action, but, for shame, the politi-
cians do not solve the problems,
and the people become frustrated.
If politicians would only listen to
the ordinary people, not their staff-
ers and the special interests, then
they would be able to "just fix it"
as Ross Perot so blithely put it.

But of course just fixing it is not
that simple, and the way one per-
son wants it fixed is probably dif-
ferent from another person's way.
How can we resolve our differ-
ences democratically if not through
careful collection of information,
discussion, attempted persuasion,
bargaining, compromising, and de-

liberation? We cannot. Why do so
many people feel government is
failing when they see debate, when
they see a deliberate pace, and
when they see that compromise is
employed in reaching a solution?
Why is debate called bickering?
Why is compromise called selling
out? And why is all conflict imme-
diately labeled self-serving and
counterproductive partisan games-
manship? One part of the explana-
tion may be that we have never
been taught what democratic pro-
cesses look like; we have only been
taught antiseptic constitutional
principles.

The Need for Democracy
Appreciation

Society is too quick to look to
our K-12 educational system as a
source of, and solution for, each
and every social problem identified,
so we are reluctant to repeat this
common error. Still, in the vital
area of political education it would
seem that students are not receiv-
ing a balanced picture: they are
taught the civics but not the bar-
barics of democratic processes.
What is the evidence that current
educational approaches are not do-
ing the job? It is admittedly circum-
stantial, but nonetheless suggestive.
It is derived from the national sur-
vey mentioned earlier. By dividing
level of educational attainment into
five categories (no high school de-
gree; high school degree only;
some college but no college degree;
college degree only; and college
degree plus additional education), it
is possible to observe the extent to
which political variables correlate
with education.

For example, Figure la shows
the relationship between political
knowledge and educational attain-
ment. Political knowledge was mea-
sured by creating a simple additive
scale of four questions where cor-
rect answers were assigned a 1 and
incorrect answers a 0. The ques-
tions were: how long is the term of
a United States senator; how many
U.S. senators are there from your
state; which party has the most
members in the U.S. House of
Representatives; and which party

has the most members in the U.S.
Senate. It is heartening to report
that people with more education do
better on this scale than people
with less education. In fact, knowl-
edge increases systematically with
each higher level of education. Peo-
ple in the sample without a high
school diploma had a mean number
of correct responses of 1.65,
whereas those with at least some
postbaccalaureate work scored an
impressive 3.28.

A similar positive correlation ex-
ists between educational attainment
and interest in politics. Respon-
dents were asked how interested
they were in politics and national
affairs. They were allowed to an-
swer from four choices—very inter-
ested (3), somewhat interested (2),
slightly interested (1), or not at all
interested (0). On the whole, Amer-
icans claim to be at least somewhat
interested in politics. The mean
response for the entire sample was
2.17, the equivalent of slightly bet-
ter than somewhat interested. But
how does this vary across educa-
tional attainment? As can be seen
in Figure lb, interest increases sys-
tematically with education, from
1.67 for those without a high school
degree to 2.53 for those with at
least some postbaccalaureate
schooling. People with more educa-
tion are more interested in politics.

They also are more likely to be
involved in politics in all capacities,
including voting. We asked respon-
dents to tell us whether or not they
voted in the most recent midterm
election (the 1990 election, since
the survey was conducted in 1992).
Fifty-five percent reported they had
even though the actual percentage
was approximately 35%. But to
what extent does involvement in
politics vary with educational at-
tainment? This information is pre-
sented in Figure lc. Here we see
that the percent reporting they
voted increases from just 45% for
those without a high school di-
ploma to 70% for those in the high-
est educational category. And since
the tendency to overreport turnout
is highest among the least edu-
cated, Figure lc almost certainly
understates the effects of education
and turnout.

Finally, level of education also

58 PS: Political Science & Politics

https://doi.org/10.2307/420195 Published online by Cambridge University Press

https://doi.org/10.2307/420195


FIGURE 1
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seems to correlate with the extent
to which people approve of "the
basic constitutional structure of the
U.S. government" (Figure Id).
When strong approval is coded 3,
approval 2, disapproval 1, and
strong disapproval 0, those in the
lowest educational category offer a
mean response of 2.0. This figure
increases modestly but steadily for
each educational category, topping
out at better than 2.5 for those with
the most education.

Although all four of these rela-
tionships easily achieve statistical
significance at the .01 level, none
of this is evidence of causality. A
certain type of person (say, one
who is more intellectually curious)
may be both more likely to attend

extra years of school and, indepen-
dently, to be more aware of politi-
cal facts. Still, the data suggest that
education may increase a person's
level of political knowledge, inter-
est and involvement in politics, and
fondness for the constitutional de-
sign. Even though correlation is not
equivalent to causation, it is gener-
ally seen as a precondition. Figure
1 gives no reason to be critical of
the role education plays in develop-
ing informed, interested, involved,
and supportive citizens.

The consistent relationship be-
tween educational attainment and
these positive political attributes is
the perfect backdrop for looking at
the different relationship between
educational attainment and an ap-

preciation for such core democratic
processes as debate and compro-
mise. Our survey did not include
perfectly appropriate items for this
task, but two items come close
enough. Respondents were asked
to rank the importance of various
parts of a U.S. representative's job
from very important (2) to some-
what important (1) to not impor-
tant (0).

It might be expected that individ-
uals with additional education
would be more likely to see the
importance of elected members of
Congress engaging in "discussing
and debating controversial issues,"
and that these same individuals
would place greater importance on
"compromising with the presi-
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dent." After all, with education
should come a greater appreciation
for the essential character of debate
and compromise in the democratic
process. But this pattern would
only materialize if the schools gave
suitable emphasis to democratic
processes. If our claims are correct
regarding the educational system's
inordinate emphasis on abstract
governmental arrangements at the
expense of operational procedures,
there would be no reason to expect
educational attainment to track
with the perceived importance of
debate and compromise.

Figure 2 provides evidence that
this is exactly the case. As Figure
2a indicates, those with more edu-
cation are not more likely to rate
debate and discussion as very im-
portant. The differences across ed-
ucational levels are slight and sta-
tistically insignificant, and they
provide absolutely no indication
that education encourages people
to value debate. The story is the
same for the perceived importance
of compromise (see Figure 2b).
Again, no overall pattern across
educational categories is apparent.
With more education does not
come a greater appreciation of
compromise. Education may help
with knowledge, interest, involve-
ment, and support for constitu-
tional arrangements, but there is no
evidence it helps foster an appreci-
ation for the nitty gritty of demo-
cratic politics.

Desanitizing the Civics
Curriculum

In preparation for this article, we
reviewed several widely used civics
and government texts designed for
grades 8-12. We do not intend this
to be a screed against high school
civics texts. Indeed, in some re-
spects, the books are better than
we thought they would be, though
they tend to be suffocatingly defini-
tional and conceptual. Still, the key
point is that perusal of these texts
does nothing to disabuse us of the
notion that currently used curricu-
lar material does little to help stu-
dents develop an appreciation of
actual democratic processes.

One popular ninth-grade civics

FIGURE 2
Education and Appreciation of Democratic Processes
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book, for example, devotes only a
single short chapter (out of 25) to
public opinion and interests. It be-
gins with definitional differences
between such concepts as revealed
and concealed opinion and between
a block association and a tenants'
group. Then, after a diatribe against
politicians who use glittering gener-
alities, the chapter concludes, ironi-
cally, witn a series of glittering gen-
eralities about how "the vote of

every individual helps determine
who wins or loses an election"
(Hartley and Vincent 1983, 229).
The unavoidable realities of politics
in a large, modern, diverse society
never come to life.

We believe the orientation of
secondary government education
needs to be altered to give greater
emphasis to the following items:

1. Public opinion is badly divided
on most key topics of the day.
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On almost every major issue,
opinion about the best solution
varies widely from group to
group and region to region.

2. Since our government is a repre-
sentative democracy, this di-
vided public opinion will natu-
rally be incorporated into
decision-making processes,
thereby creating problems—even
if we were blessed with the most
noble, well-intentioned public
officials.

3. Partially due to the size of the
country's population and the
disinterest of its citizens, but
also due to the complexity and
specialized nature of many is-
sues, interaction with public of-
ficials will often involve paid
representatives of interest
groups rather than ordinary peo-
ple. But these so-called special
interests are not totally divorced
from the rest of us. They are, in
fact, the voices of certain ordi-
nary people. Seventy percent of
the population belong to at least
one interest group, and 40% be-
long to two.

4. Debate is not a bad word. It is
good to talk about differences
rather than to fight about them.
If we all agreed, perhaps we
would not need to debate, but
we do not all agree. We should
talk with each other in order to
understand our differences and
to try to convince others that we
are correct.

5. Compromise, likewise, is not a
bad word. It is not "selling out
on principles" but is almost cer-
tainly necessary in order for us
to reach some agreement even
though we start out with a
sometimes bitterly divided pub-
lic opinion. The ability to com-
promise is essential in demo-
cratic government.1

6. Working through to a solution,
using democratic processes, is
bound to take a long time, espe-
cially when the issues are com-
plex. It would be far quicker if
someone would come along on a
white horse and tell us what to
do. Since we are not fond of this
particular option, we must learn
to put up with a pace that can
charitably be called deliberate.

7. Finally, and most generally,

conflict is not the end of the
world. When we see politicians
in conflictual situations, we can
hope they conduct themselves in
a constructive fashion, but we
should never entertain a realistic
hope that conflict can be ban-
ished from the system. Even
partisan conflict has its place.
Our system is set up on con-
flict—conflict among the three
branches of government, be-
tween the House and the Sen-
ate, and among the individual
members of those bodies. Since
we are not all in agreement with
each other, conflict will always
be a part of democratic reality.

Incorporating Recent Trends
in Secondary Education

Stressing the preceding concepts
would have additional benefits.
Secondary education now takes
seriously the need to incorporate
treatments of diverse groups, par-
ticularly those identified by race
and ethnicity, just as it takes seri-
ously the need to teach and assess
students in fashions other than tra-
ditional lectures preceding tradi-
tional paper and pencil tests. The
movements toward diversity, par-
ticipatory education, and outcome-
based assessment have had undeni-
ably good consequences.

Unfortunately, to the extent the
textbooks we reviewed are any in-
dication, these features are occa-
sionally presented in a superficial
fashion. Including numerous pic-
tures and vignettes involving racial
and ethnic minorities is a start but
only that. Never do the books con-
vey the fact that along with differ-
ent genders or along with different
skin coloration frequently come
fundamentally different policy pre-
dispositions.

On average, women are more
opposed than men to spending
money on national defense. On av-
erage, African-Americans are more
liberal and more suspicious of local
authority figures than whites.
Rather than using such facts to
drive home the differences existing
in a diverse democracy, the tone of
the textbooks is saccharine, almost
phony. They seem to say, "yes, we

have all these different peoples
within our borders, but, if we all
believe in the Constitution and if
we all vote, we will have a happy
country."

Would it not be preferable to let
students know from an early age
that preferences, whether based on
racial groups or otherwise, will fre-
quently lead members of society
into conflict, and that democracy
constitutes an attempt to solve this
conflict peacefully and construc-
tively? The shift in emphasis we
are suggesting fits nicely with the
movement toward attention to
diversity but takes it to a more
authentic level.

Similarly, this shift in emphasis
fits nicely with the movement to-
ward more imaginative methods of
student involvement and assess-
ment. Courses stressing the reali-
ties of democratic processes would
lend themselves to a variety of
small group interactions, video-
tapes, and, especially, simulations.
Guest speakers from interest groups,
political parties, and political cam-
paigns would help students to see
politics as an intriguing set of ac-
tions rather than as a set of mind-
numbing definitions and lists. Stu-
dents could be asked to keep a
journal and even to make contact
with an elected official or political
movement of some sort—and as-
sessment could and should be mod-
ified to reflect the nature of the
material.

The possibilities are endless, and
no doubt many of these activities
are going on now in enlightened
classrooms across the country. But
apparently there are not enough of
these activities, or perhaps they
have not been integrated with the
theme that democracy has winners
and losers, and that a key element
of democracy is that the losers
must do more than constantly be-
moan the sorry state of everything:
they must continue to play the game.

Conclusion
People are hardly in a mood to

celebrate or even to tolerate poli-
tics just now—and why should they
be? They have not been taught how
to. They have not been taught that
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the politics they so despise is
driven by their own diversity and
by their own desire for liberty,
progress, and self-government.
They have not been taught that
achieving solutions is going to
mean compromises that will proba-
bly deny each of us from getting all
we had wanted. We need to start
teaching these facts in earnest.

We have focused in this essay on
the need for a shift in emphasis at
the K-12 levels, but it is also the
case that a shift is needed at the
post-secondary level. Figure 2 re-
veals no improvement in apprecia-
tion for debate and compromise
once students have the benefit of
college courses. Political science
professors need to consider a reori-
entation just as much as high school
civics teachers. Even the civic edu-
cation movement, with its heavy
emphasis on the need to encourage
participation, misses the point. Par-
ticipation alone will do little to
solve problems. What we are advo-
cating is democracy appreciation,
not participation. Naturally, we
hope the result might be greater
participation, but such participation
should be driven by an understand-
ing of the nature of democratic pro-
cesses and not by avuncular de-
scriptions of civic obligation.

Though the post-secondary politi-
cal science community certainly
needs to do a better job of getting
the message across, the real differ-
ences, as is so often the case, can
be made by those who connect
with students at the formative K-12
stages. This is where an educa-
tional system oriented toward the
gritty actuality of democratic poli-
tics rather than toward pristine
constitutional design would, in the

long run, decrease the cynicism
and the sense that everything in
government has gone irrevocably
wrong.

It would be beneficial for stu-
dents to realize at an early age that
some of the things that seem to be
wrong are a natural part of demo-
cratic politics. People may claim
that our proposal would merely
teach students to be cynical earlier,
but it is not cynical to recognize
that people disagree and that work-
ing toward solutions is going to be
difficult. Insulating our young peo-
ple from political reality likely
leads to increased bitterness when
they eventually become aware of
the actual practice of politics.

More could be done by all of us
to show students the unavoidable
other side of working through prob-
lems in a representative but divided
society. Making students aware of
both civics and barbarics would not
magically turn a negative public
into a positive one, but it is an im-
portant step toward a public that
appreciates the governing process.
A reverential attitude toward the
Constitution serves little purpose if
it is accompanied by sneering con-
tempt for the actions taking place
within its confines. It is easy to
venerate a document; it is harder to
appreciate an action; it is extremely
difficult to tolerate inaction born of
diversity. Yet all these are parts of
democracy, and this is the message
we must carry to students.

port from the National Science Foundation
(SES-91-22733).

1. An anonymous reviewer raised a point
related to this discussion. Individual politi-
cians "routinely take positions that differ
from their opinions. Almost any really con-
troversial issue will drive politicians to do
this . . . citizens know this and are often
made uncomfortable by it. After all,
shouldn't politicians 'stand for what they
believe?' " When politicians compromise on
issues, citizens may have a similar reaction
that politicians are not standing on principle,
rather than seeing compromise as a neces-
sary part of a representative democracy.
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